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Casa Colina had “likely satisfied” 
the jurisdictional requirements 
of a clear right to relief and the 
agency’s clear duty to act, the court 
believed that a mandamus order 
would unfairly permit Casa Colina 
to “jump the queue.” Casa Colina 
appealed to the Ninth Circuit.

The Casa Colina oral argument 
was held in Pasadena, California, 
May 8. The Ninth Circuit judges 

made several comments that are positive for Casa Colina’s 
case. One of the judges on the three-judge panel referred to 
the deadline as a “clear statutory command” and stated that 
it “looks like a clear entitlement.” This is important to justify 
an order of mandamus. Another judge asked the attorney 
for HHS if mandamus would be appropriate if the backlog 
was 100 years, indicating that he is searching for the point at 
which mandamus would be appropriate rather than question-
ing whether it is appropriate at all. However, one judge did 
express concern about Casa Colina jumping to the front of 
the ALJ queue, which might be unfair to other providers that 
would be pushed further down the line. Casa Colina argued 
that a mandamus order should push HHS to take real steps to 
clear the ALJ backlog, which would benefit all providers, not 
just Casa Colina.

The AHA case was argued on May 15, one week after Casa 
Colina’s oral argument. The panel the DC Circuit assigned to 
the AHA case was composed of three different judges than 
those who heard the case the first time AHA appealed it. 
Judge Merrick Garland was skeptical that the district court 
had correctly “weighed the equities” in favor of issuing the 
mandamus order. He also suggested that the district court 
judge should have held a fact-finding hearing to determine 
the measures HHS can take to clear the backlog and how 
long that would reasonably take. Concern was also expressed 
that it may not be possible for HHS to clear the backlog in 
four years. One of the judges agreed that mass settlements 
between CMS and provider appellants would be the only 
way to clear the ALJ backlog without additional funds from 
Congress. Decisions in these cases should be issued in the 
next several months.

AFIRM Act Being Prepared for Reintroduction
On April 21, multiple stakeholders submitted comments to 
Senators Orrin Hatch (R-UT) and Ronald Wyden (D-OR), 
chairman and ranking member of the U.S. Senate Finance 
Committee, respectively, about the AFIRM Act. The bill is 
being prepared for reintroduction for “increasing oversight of 
auditors and improving the appeals system that has delayed 
taxpayer dollars from reaching their correct source.” In other 
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